
 Page 1 of 11  

           
 
February 15, 2016 
 
 
 
Ombudsperson 
Mid-Peninsula Regional Open Space District 
330 Distel Circle 
Los Altos, California 94022-1404 
 
Dear Ombudsperson, 
 
We, the residents of Purisima Creek Road and Higgins Canyon Road, would like to inform you 
and the Mid-Peninsula Regional Open Space (District) Board of Directors about a serious safety 
issue at the western entrance to the Purisima Creek Redwoods Preserve. The parking lot at this 
entrance allows parking for only 6-8 cars. This parking lot is inadequate for the amount of 
visitors both during the week and on weekends.  As a result, the majority of visitors park 
illegally on the roads and dirt shoulders of both Purisima Creek Road and Higgins Canyon Road- 
narrow and windy roads.   
 
The obstruction of parked vehicles essentially creates a single-lane road that two-way vehicular 
traffic shares with bicyclists, equestrians, and pedestrians.  Making matters worse, some preserve 
visitors use the middle of the road, which has posted speed limits of 25 and 35 miles per hour, as 
a staging area to: unpack their gear, fix bicycles, change clothes, etc. In addition to endangering 
the public in this area, the parking violations also threaten the lives and property of residents 
along these roadways since response time will be substantially delayed in the event of an 
emergency.  We were even told by David Sanguinetti, former District Operations Manager, that 
a Cal Fire Battalion Chief told him that when a lot of cars were parked on the roadway (roughly 
1/4 mile long), responding engines would need to deploy a firefighter to direct the engines past 
the parked vehicles.  As stated by the Batallion chief, emergency response time will be delayed. 
 
We have taken an active role in trying to resolve the problem.  Beginning in 2003 letters were 
sent to the District staff and Board alerting them that illegal roadside parking by preserve visitors 
was creating hazardous conditions.  Quite a few of us have also discussed our worries and 
concerns with both staff and directors by email or verbally at public meetings and at the 
preserve. Recently, we requested that parking be restricted during replacement of the Harkins 
Bridge so heavy construction traffic would not make the situation even worse.  This request was 
declined by the District, but thankfully San Mateo County Planning decided to prohibit 
construction vehicles from the lot and parking on the County roads.   
 
The recent Northern California wildfires in Lake County, Calaveras and Monterey and the 
current El Niño predictions serve as a reminder that we too are vulnerable.  These events coupled 
with reduced water capacity of local ponds and creeks, and the extremely dry vegetation caused 
by the drought, have increased our concerns about disaster preparedness.  These events are also a 
reminder that an unobstructed access is critical not only for emergency equipment but also for 
evacuation, which in this rural area includes a large amount of livestock.  
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The District response to correct the safety hazard has been inadequate.  In 2005 Craig Britton, 
former MROSD General Manager, responded to a letter from one concerned resident and said:  
“…we feel that a possible solution is to have both sides of Purisima Creek Road, south of the one 
lane bridge, posted with “No Parking” signs.”  At the time, that was a reasonable proposal as 
there were typically only15-20 cars parked illegally on the road. Now it’s 40-60 cars.  To this 
date, the signs on the west side of the road have not been installed. To this date, no signs have 
been placed on Higgins Canyon Road north of the bridge. On some days upwards of 20 cars are 
parked illegally on this stretch of road. It was not until 2011, that the District finally placed 4 “no 
parking” signs on the east side of Purisima Creek Road and widened the shoulder to get about 7 
cars further off the road but closer to the creek. District staff at the time acknowledged that this 
did not solve the problem entirely.   
 
As we seek to protect our neighborhood, families and our homes we ask that the District treat 
this matter as one of serious importance and urgency. The ongoing hazardous roadway 
conditions are unacceptable. We respectfully request that the District take immediate action to 
eliminate the unsafe conditions created by illegal parking near the Purisima Creek Redwoods 
Preserve.  We request at the very least that per the 2005 recommendations of Craig Britton “No 
Parking” signs be placed along both sides of Purisima Creek Road and Higgins Canyon Road. 
Further we ask that the District ensure that parking restrictions are enforced by the appropriate 
local agency to assure safe access and passage. We thank you for your careful consideration of 
this matter and assistance in making this road a safer place for all who drive it, visit the preserve, 
and live or own property here.   
 
Although the District may have a mandate to provide public access to this preserve, we feel that 
this access should not be at the expense of our safety as local residents. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Purisima Canyon Neighbors c/o 
Peter Kelly, secretary fishbird@coastside.net 
Dave Abrevaya woodsnob@earthlink.net  
 
 
 
Cc:   
Don Horsley, SMC Board of Supervisors  
Greg Munks, San Mateo County Sheriff 
Steve Monowitz, Community Development Director 
Michael Schaller, Senior Planner, SMC Planning Dept 
Paul Cole, Assistant Fire Chief, Coastside Fire Protection District-Cal Fire 
Mark Mondragon, CFPD Fire Marshal 
Joe LoCoco, Deputy Director Road Services, SMC Public Works 
Steve Abbors, General Manager, MROSD  
Brian Malone, Area Superintendent, MROSD 
Board of Directors of the MROSD 
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